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To:  
Liz Curtis, Laila Bernstein
From:  
Pamela Schwartz, Suzanne Smith
Date:  
July 12, 2011
RE:
ICHH Grant Report: Narrative on Network Development

Over the course of the ICHH grant period (March – June, 2011), the Network made substantial progress towards its long-term sustainability and growth.  This memorandum will outline its significant accomplishments.
Fiscal Agency Transfer
As of April 1, 2011, a smooth transition in fiscal agency occurred from Pioneer Valley Planning Commission, the initial convener, to the United Way of Pioneer Valley.  This transition required tremendous time and energy of our Leadership Council Chair, as well as the outgoing and incoming fiscal agents and the fruits of their labor are evident in the capacity for the Network to continue its work uninterrupted.
Network Governance
The Network Steering Committee established a Governance Working Group that met at least five times to review the Network structure and make recommendations for future governance.  These recommendations in broad form were adopted by the full Leadership Council at its April meeting (see additional attachment re: “Network diagram” for a visual representation).  Since that time, the Governance Working Group has met repeatedly to manifest the particulars of this revised structure, clarifying standing committees, working groups and the director’s responsibilities with regard to each.  In short, the groundwork has been laid for the next phase of Network growth and continuity.  Additional detail regarding Network committee structure, updated staff job descriptions and policy for Network support letters, all by-products of the Governance Committee’s recent work, are available if useful to you. 
Network Sustainability
Over the last 3 months, the Network garnered two grants from area private foundations:  $15,000 from The Davis Foundation and $15,000 from the Community Foundation of Western Massachusetts.  Both grants will support the Director of Regional Coordinator (DRC) position (network coordinator).  These applications and resulting awards occurred through collaborative efforts of Network staff, the United Way and other network partners.   As recently as late June, the United Way of Pioneer Valley awarded an additional $30,000 for the DRC position.  This will ensure staff funding though this fiscal year (July, 2012).  Fundraising efforts will continue to grow with broad Leadership Council involvement, a priority agenda item for the upcoming July Leadership Council meeting.
Committee and Working Group Development

The Network continued to facilitate the following committees/working groups:

· Family Services Committee - monthly meetings including family providers and state agency representatives across four counties; provided the primary vehicle for information exchange and feedback around EA reform and implementation of HomeBase across the region; 
· Individual Services Committee – during the grant period, the group focused on 3 important topics:

Discharge Planning:  (convened last Fall and meeting as a large group again in September) held monthly meetings including representatives from health care facilities, correctional facilities, the Department of Mental Health and other specialists; its goal is to address the homelessness crisis among those being released from institutions through building relationships among stakeholders across the region;
             Housing Sex Offenders:  monthly meetings including representatives from shelters, correctional facilities, the Department of Mental Health and other specialists in the field of treating sex offenders; its goal is to address the homelessness crisis among sex offenders through building relationships among stakeholders across the region;
  
Funding Collaboration Group:  monthly meetings including a cross-section of representatives from the broader Discharge Planning Group  to foster readiness around collaborative funding opportunities across region; also laying groundwork for its own pilot project around housing/employment/education as vehicle to prevent recidivism.
· SAMHSA Funding Application Working Group – this group formed in response to an opportunity to apply for $1.5 million in SAMHSA funding in collaboration with UMass Medical Center.  This group worked fast and furiously over a few weeks in May to complete the application, which is now pending.

· Data and Evaluation Committee – The Governance Work Group has recommended that this committee in the short term be facilitated and coordinated by the Director of Regional Coordination, convening representatives from all four counties and be composed of  the three Continua of Care HMIS staff along with individuals involved with the region’s SAMSHA grants.  

This new structure will provide for maximum continuity and resource leverage, as the Three County Continuum of Care now has in place an HMIS coordination team consisting of the two former co-chairs of the Network Data and Evaluation Committee, who will be represented in the new configuration.  Their work is funded through a HUD HMIS grant, and covers a significant portion of the Western Mass region.  As network-level data collection efforts have shown, the building blocks for quality data collection, monitoring, and reporting are located within these continua HMIS initiatives.  This is especially true as new providers are added to the respective HMIS systems and focus is placed on improving data quality within each of the Continua using standardized HUD definitions and protocols.  
The new configuration will provide a feedback loop and a historical knowledge of the data needs of the network as it continues to measure and monitor its progress toward ending homelessness for families and individuals in our region.  

Tornado Relief

The last month of this grant period was defined by the tornado that hit the Greater Springfield area on June 1.  The collaboration that occurred among partners across Hampden County in response to this crisis provided the best testimony possible to the power of the Network and the depth of the relationships that have been nurtured over these last two years.  ICHH should be so proud of what its vision and support enabled us to create: a network at the ready to meet the needs of many hundreds instantly rendered homeless – and finding them homes.
